Graduate Programs Council (GPC)

Minutes for December 3, 2008
Attendance

Present: Ball, Graham, Hydro, B. Leake, D. Leake (Chair), Rice, Seto, Speaker, Van Wingerden. 
Approval of Minutes 

The minutes of November 5, 2008 were approved. 
The minutes of November 19, 2008 were approved, with a minor modification.

Dean’s Report

Dean Bakewell-Sachs sent her apologies.
Report from the Assistant Dean of Graduate Studies

Assistant Dean Hydro reported that non-matriculation applications had been received and would be reviewed; that an orientation had been scheduled for January; and that an open house had also been scheduled for January.  She also reported that the Graduate Office had selected software for virtual open houses, one or two of which would be scheduled early in the spring semester.  In addition to the usual modes of advertising graduate programs (including national, regional, and local papers, the college website, and flyers to all area schools), D. Leake suggested advertising through superintendent roundtables.
Old Business: Thesis 
There appears to be a range of current practices regarding the thesis: The Elementary Education program in South Africa requires the thesis (and the comprehensive examination), which is a research project begun in the first course and continued throughout the master’s program; the student earns no additional credit for the thesis, and faculty are not compensated separately for supervising the thesis.  At the main campus, the thesis is optional, independent of coursework, and earns 6 credits (thus providing modest compensation for the thesis adviser but not the thesis committee); in the English master’s only, it replaces part of the comprehensive exam (2 of 3 essay questions).  The South Africa students see the benefit of completing the thesis, as does Van Wingerden: the student then has a product to show.  Questions: Do we want to encourage the thesis, which appears to be consistent with the teacher-scholar model?  Can we award a student honors for completing both the comprehensive exam and the thesis?  Drawbacks to the thesis: the schedule of the MAT program would make completion of a thesis difficult; supervising a thesis places additional demands on faculty, and provides little or no compensation.  Further benefits of the thesis: D. Leake suggested that as student research, the thesis could be used to make graduate studies more visible.  Speaker inquired about other means of boosting the prestige of graduate studies; discussion ensued about online, offsite, and weekend courses, and the lack of scholarships.
The thesis manual (revision approved 1999 by the Dean of Graduate Studies) is inconsistent with both practice and policy: The manual states that a student registers for 3 credits for each of 2 consecutive semesters after 15 credit hours are completed (in contrast to the practice in South Africa of 0 credits for more than 2 semesters after 0 credit hours are completed, and to the policy, which states only 6 credits).  The manual dictates paper size; B. Leake stated that South Africa has different paper sizes.  The thesis manual also uses the title “Dean of Graduate Studies” throughout; should the thesis go to the appropriate dean for approval, or to the Council of Deans?  The thesis manual is labeled as both a “manual” (implying that compliance is mandatory, B. Leake commented) and as “guidelines” (implying that compliance is optional).
The thesis policy appears not to have been revised when the comprehensive exam policy was revised, as the latter now states that “programs that offer an approved culminating experience are exempt from the comprehensive examination” (whereas the former states that the thesis may not replace the comprehensive examination).  Ball stated that nursing has replaced the comprehensive examination with a project.
Discussion will continue next semester, with the goal of revising both the policy and the manual/guidelines.

Respectfully submitted,

Jean Graham
